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Minutes of May 21, 2020

In response to the COVID-19 pandemic and given the current prohibitions on gatherings of 10 or more people imposed by Governor Baker’s March 23, 2020 “Order Assuring Continued Operation of Essential Services in the Commonwealth, Closing Workplaces, and Prohibiting Gatherings of More than 10 People,” this public hearing was conducted virtually, as allowed by Governor Baker’s March 12, 2020 “Order Suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law, G.L. c. 30A, §20.
The following Commissioners were present:
Laura Bugay, Chair 
Stephanie Radner, Clerk
Nathan Gauthier
Eliot Foulds
Bob Holmes
Leigh Hafrey

The following staff were also present:
Renee Johnson, Administrator
Elissa Brown, Agent 

The following Commissioners were absent:  
Sean Hanley
Michelle Kayserman

The following Applicants and/or Representatives were present: 
Giorgio Petruzziello, Supreme Development
Curtis Young, Lucas Environmental
Ryan Paul, Environmental Partners
Joseph Flanagan, Director, Dedham DPW
Lauren Colburn, 23 Bow Ave
Samuel Forgue, Harriman
Scott Henderson, Henderson Consulting Services
Paul Lindholm, Paul Lindholm, PE

Commissioner Bugay called the meeting to order at 6:38 pm in accordance with the Wetlands Protection Act, M.G.L. Chapter 131, Section 40, the Dedham Wetlands Bylaw, and the Dedham Stormwater Management Bylaw. 

Public Hearing – Stormwater Management Regulations- 2nd Discussion
Suggested changes to the Stormwater Management Regulations were discussed.  A suggestion was made to allow 2:1 tree replacement, 4:1 shrub replacement, or a combination thereof for trees to be removed in redevelopment projects and to the “maximum extent practicable” for new development. Revised treatment standards were suggested to more accurately reflect the MS4 permit mandated by EPA requirements. Lastly, the stormwater tables would need to either be updated, or a notation be made about the pending updates.  Commissioner Bugay stated that a notation should be made to state that the current standards are to be followed and any future updates should be considered for future applications. 

Commissioner Bugay questioned that the Drainage Stormwater and Design Standards definition for redevelopment and how this related to increasing impervious in redevelopment and new development. Agent Brown asked that she pose the question to the consultants via email. 

Commissioner Gauthier questioned the definition of “natural state” when most areas in Dedham were previously altered in some way. 

Commissioner Radner suggested that the definition be limited to parcels of land being labelled as “vacant” in the Town GIS database (as listed  Open Space and Recreation plan. 

Giorgio Petruzziello, Supreme Development, stated that he felt it was impossible as a developer to meet the 2:1 tree replacement requirement and suggested that a tree fund be established instead .  Agent Brown stated that she would have a discussion regarding the idea with Town Manager as well the Town Accountant.   

Commissioner Foulds stated that looking at the caliper of trees used to replace the ones being removed should also be revisited. He believed it to be a blunt instrument in regulation however generally it served the purpose and that smaller trees tend to do better among rocks and ledge areas on site.

Commissioner Gauthier stated that the Bylaw should look at the percentage of tree coverage on the lot prior to construction. 

Scott Henderson, Henderson Consulting, stated that the issue of lack of predictability has been a problem when it was not possible to fulfill the 2:1 tree replacement. 

  
Commissioner Bugay made a motion to continue the public hearing and review until June 4, 2020.  Commissioner Radner seconded.  A roll call vote was taken to continue the discussion: Hafrey, Gauthier, Radner, Bugay, and Foulds - all were in favor. 

New  Applications:
· 39 Lamoine Street, Joseph Federico, Lamoine Street LLC, Applicant – Curtis Young, Lucas Environmental, LLC, Representative – Abbreviated Notice of Resource Area Delineation  (DEP #141-TBD) . Curtis Young, Lucas Environmental was present for the applicant.

Curtis Young stated that he observed the Isolated Vegetated Wetland (IVW) and delineated the boundaries. He stated that it had wetland characteristics with soil and vegetation hydrology. He found that the depth of the pool was limited by the top of the berm along the drainage easement at elevation 129.5. As a result, he believes that it does not hold enough of a volume of water, at any time that qualifies it as a WPA Isolated Land Subject to Flooding. However, it is an IVW under Dedham local bylaw. 

He addressed the former infraction on the site, when the berm was breached and trenching was conducted that drained water out of the IVW. He has visited the IVW several times to determine whether the pond exhibited characteristics of a Vernal Pool (VP) but has not found any obligate VP reptiles or amphibians, or other evidence of identifying species. He said that he would not expect breeding amphibians as it does not replenish enough.  

Commissioner Bugay inquired about the repairing of the trench. Mr. Young stated that he did not observe flow down in the drain easement so that he believed that the repair was adequate, however it is difficult to observe given current site conditions.

Agent Brown stated that she had visited the site along with Mr. Young and requested an additional wetland flag.  Agent Brown stated that in her walk, the main determinant of wetland boundary was soil type and topography rather than vegetation to reduce any impacts of the recent infraction as soils were a better indicator of long-term wetland function. Commissioner Radner stated that she also had been on the site numerous times and noted the absence of evidence of  obligate vernal pool amphibians including wood frogs and spotted salamanders. She did dip in the water and saw small invertebrates but very few examples of what would normally be observed in a VP. She lastly shared that an image of the basin holding water should be included in the application.  Mr. Young further stated that his general observation in his experience of VPs has been that nothing will stop amphibians mating habits and so that the minimal disruption that occurred as a result of the infraction it would not stop them from using the pool if they had historically in the past. 

Mr. Brian Kavanaugh, 39 Blueberry Road, asked when the basin was drained, and if the trench had been modified would it have held enough water. He asked why the absence of frogs would be expected after the basin was drained. He further stated that it is of his opinion the water is flowing over the plugs. 

Tom Dwyer, 1 Intervale Road, stated that he has lived in the area for 17 years, and walked the path to take the Commuter rail 3-5 times a week for 7-8 years in all weather. He stated 15-20 feet off to the left of the walkway there was a pipe with a big hole.  He added that in 17 years many vehicles have driven though the property along that path and has observed where the vehicle traffic has caused the drainage of the property. He believes that this is the reason the VP degraded significantly. He also stated his belief that the trenching done several months ago affected the area as well.

Marie Pace, 14 Blueberry Hill, commented that the trench that was put in was close to the Lamoine street area.  In the past, she has heard spring peepers and she thought that they were tree frogs, but not to have heard them this year was significant. She questions whether either weather or the drainage  may have somehow caused the larvae to be disturbed and thus a decision as to whether the IVW was certifiable as a VP was premature.  She suggested waiting a year to make that determination.

Marlene Delrosario and Jeff Unger, 45 Blueberry Road, shared that the spring peepers are missing this year, and her back yard has been certified as a wildlife habitat. She is in possession of recordings and photos after many years of living in the area.  She objected to the statement that the IVW not supporting life because her research showed that amphibians are sensitive to disruptions in the environment and this drainage may have affected that. She also wanted to comment on the gravel that was used in filling the trench. She believes that the trench is still draining continuously and disturbing the VP. Lastly, she stated that it premature to make any determination of this area since the draining may have impacted the actual size of the wetland. 

Mike McShae, 1018 East Street, stated that the basin drains frequently and questioned why the drainage was done.  He also asked the Commission to explain the difference between a wetland and a VP, and how each was determined, and the ramifications of certification as a VP.  He also wanted to know if there were any consideration to other types of wildlife like deer and hawk and if the presence of such animals was relevant to the delineation. Lastly, he questioned future site development and how close development could come to the IVW.

Commissioner Bugay stated development within 100-feet of the IVW would require a permit. She further stated that other buffer zones could be relevant in any plans in the future. Commissioner Radner clarified the process for certifying VPs under state regulations as well as the local Bylaw.  Agent Brown stated there were additional restrictions for VPs, including more restrictive setbacks. 
Michelle Curran, 7 Blueberry Hill, shared her concern about the infraction and associated remediation. She expressed concern that an adequate delineation could not be conducted under the circumstances. 
Nick Barber, 29 Blueberry Hill. stated that at the last meeting in January he believed that there would be a 2 month wait given the infraction before the Commission moved forward and now in May we are looking at it again and wanted to know if there was a misunderstanding.  Mr. Young stated that the notice of violation included a requirement to present an ANRAD by May 15th. 
Tom Dwyer stated his belief that there should be an independent review of the delineation. Agent Brown stated she felt comfortable with the delineation but believed a peer review of the delineation would be appropriate. 
Commissioner Radner stated that she felt that it would not be appropriate to make a determination about the VP this year.  After reviewing the ANRAD, she only disagreed with the last statements about the VP not being indicated as such, and she felt that a 3rd party review would help clear up the disturbance and determination. 
Agent Foulds stated that he felt that after listening to the public comments he wondered if it was possible to engage a civil engineer for a forensic evaluation of the remediation to understand if it confirmed some benefit to the property owner and if there was some ongoing drainage. He further added he would like to have the determination of how deep the excavation was, how well the material used to fill the trench drains was compacted, and the potential for that crushed stone material to let water flow through. He does not believe a wetland scientist has the expertise to do that kind of work.  He also felt that the pipe that had holes could be acting as a drain to dewater moist soils. 
Jodi Rand, Liana Lane, stated that she is very worried that clearing of trees and brush from the area will create a serious stormwater problem, and will also increase noise and lower quality of life.  She also expressed concern about traffic. She lastly stated that her home will be underwater and wanted to know how it would be addressed. Mr. Young reiterated the process of the project and explained that she would be additionally notified for other projects. 
Eileen Boyle, 15 Blueberry Hill, questioned whether the stones could be removed from the ditch.

Agent Bugay requested $1,290 from the applicant for a peer review by a certified wetlands scientist, with extensive soil science expertise, which will be critical given the previous violation at the site. A roll call vote taken: Hafrey, Gauthier, Foulds, Radner, Bugay, and Holmes.  All were in favor. 

[bookmark: _Hlk40113564]Commissioner Bugay made a motion to continue until  June 4, 2020.   Commissioner Radner seconded.  A roll call vote was taken to continue the applications: Hafrey, Gauthier, Foulds, Radner, Bugay, and Holmes were all in favor.   

· 220 Pine Street, Animal Rescue League of Boston, Applicant, - Samuel Forgue, Harriman, Representative – Construction of a new multi-use/administrative building and new maintenance building with associated parking, stormwater infrastructure, and landscaping (MSMP 2020-08).  Sam Forgue was present for the applicant.

Mr. Forgue presented the existing conditions plan, noting that the site is very hilly with rock outcrops. He noted that the soils onsite generally consist of sandy loam. He proposed two new buildings with a widened driveway for maintenance and main building access, and a larger parking lot for staff, events, and volunteers. A secondary entrance was proposed off Pine Street to a new garage that would house vehicles and spay wagons for off-site services. A service yard is proposed to contain a transformer, generator, and recycling and trash cans. A large amount of impervious surface will be added.  The two major BMPs will be a sizable detention pond to capture parking and roof drainage, as well as drainage from the hill outcrop, and an underground infiltration basin under the proposed parking lot to capture roof runoff, the second parking area and the newly realigned road.  The new maintenance building will have a small detention basin with a sediment forebay.  He presented a landscape plan designed to shield views of the property by abutters.  Commissioner Bugay requested that he supply a tree count. Commissioner Foulds asked for the elevation of the new building. Mr. Forgue stated that they had received approval from the Planning Board, including approval of the proposed height. 

Agent Brown stated that given the complexity of the project, she recommended a peer review. In addition,  Dedham Engineering will be supplying comments. 

Commissioner Gauthier asked if any variances would be requested. 

Commissioner Bugay requested funds from the applicant for the peer review in the amount of $3,000 from the applicant. Seconded by Commissioner Radner.  A roll call vote was taken Radner, Holmes, Hafrey, Gauthier, Foulds, and Bugay.  All voted in favor.

Commissioner Bugay moved to continue the hearing until June 4, 2020. Seconded by Commissioner Radner.  A roll call vote was taken Radner, Holmes, Hafrey, Gauthier, Foulds, and Bugay.  All were in favor.

· 70 Hastings Road, Joey Federico, Applicant – Scott Henderson, Representative – New SFD in Buffer Zone to Isolated Vegetated Wetlands (Dedham NOI 2019-01, MSMP 2019-21).  Scott Henderson was present for the applicant.

Mr. Henderson presented two waiver requests: 1) to omit the required pre-treatment via the use of permeable pavers for the driveway and walkway, and 2) to locate the subsurface infiltration system within 10 feet of the right of way on the private road. Due to site restrictions, he has not been able to meet the state stormwater standards, but he noted that although these are not required under the state regs for single family homes, they are required by local bylaw.  He stated that he would be providing a significant amount of recharge.  He felt that it was more adequate to meet the standards that are at the crux of stormwater regs. Commissioner Bugay expressed her concern about the maintenance aspect of the pervious pavers and she additionally shared that Commissioner Kayserman was concerned that the 44% pretreatment required in a critical area would not be met. 

Agent Brown stated that the Commission had sent out two violations previously to the applicant, the second being an unauthorized roadway paving.  She stated when these happened, she did ask for an after-the-fact RDA and a Major Stormwater Management Permit that has yet to be completed.  A straw poll was taken to allow the pervious pavers in the critical area,  Radner against, Hafrey, against, Foulds against, Gauthier for because of it being a short residential driveway, and Kayserman against via previous email. Bugay stated that she leaned towards against from a precedent setting standpoint. A straw poll was taken for the request to locate the infiltration system within 10 feet of the private way.  Radner was for, Hafrey for, Foulds undecided, Gauthier for, Bugay for, and Holmes was for as well.

Commissioner Bugay made a motion to continue meeting to a later date to be determined following discussions by the applicant with ZBA.  Commissioner Radner seconded.  A roll call vote was taken: Radner, Gauthier, Holmes, Hafrey, Bugay, and Foulds.  All were in favor. 


Continued Applications:

· 23 Bow Avenue, Lauren Colburn, Applicant – Deck renovation and minor expansion in Buffer Zone to BVW (RDA 2020-04).  Lauren Colburn was present.

The application has been continued from 5/7/20 to investigate a potential VP on an adjacent property.  Commissioner Radner met with the owner at the site, but was unable to verify that whether it was a VP due to the murkiness of the water. She noted that the proposed disturbance was minimal and separated from the potential VP by existing lawn.  As such, she did not believe it would disturb any natural habitat. She stated that she felt confident that it was not a vernal pool habitat. 

The applicant, Ms. Colburn, stated that she was willing to complete anything the Commission asked of her. Agent Brown stated that she would be required to install erosion and sedimentation controls prior to construction and in post-construction, it is to be required to limit fertilizer use to that that which was organic in nature with low phosphorus content. She also requested that any plantings be native, and that she could supply a list if requested. Commissioner Radner stated the applicant was also voluntarily completing vigorous invasive species management. Agent Brown stated she would inspect the erosion controls once installed. 
	
Commissioner Bugay made a motion to close the public hearing and issue a Negative Determination of Applicability. Commissioner Radner seconded. A roll call vote was taken Gauthier, Radner, Holmes, Hafrey, Bugay, and Foulds.  All were in favor. 

· 7 Eastern Avenue, Joe Flanagan, Town of Dedham Department of Public Works, Applicant – Ryan Paul, Environmental Partners, Representative – Sidewalk expansion (DEP # 141-0565, MSMP 2020-07).  Ryan Paul, Environmental Partners and Joe Flanagan, DPW were present. 

Mr. Paul stated that the Commission had requested that the applicant add the FEMA flood zone, add filter sock, and add details for the silt fence and silt sock.  DEP comments were addressed in a letter sent to both the Commission and the applicant, that indicated that a more robust response to the Standard 7 redevelopment standard would be appropriate.  Changes made to the plans were as follows:

Mr. Ryan stated that the FEMA flood zones were added. He also noted that DEP had pointed out that the applicant was encroaching on the wetlands and in response, the applicant had reduced the sidewalk width and brought the guardrail closer to the sidewalk.  A Stormcepter was added for the drainage system that comes from East Street.  Test pits had been conducted to measure depth to groundwater,  that which was found at 4-5 ft below ground surface making underground storage impossible.  Stormceptors could not be added in other areas due to problems with flooding and insufficient velocity to remove TSS. Other options for treatment were evaluated but were discarded due to high groundwater. 

Agent Brown stated that she would like to see overall cut/fill calculations.  The applicant stated that there would be no increase to fill. Commissioner Bugay asked for proposed grades along the sidewalk that is being pushed back to the wetlands as well as the curbs.  Agent Brown recommended the project be cleared through the DEP first. Commissioner Gauthier asked for clarification on tree removal and any other requests for variances/waivers. 

Commissioner Bugay made a motion to continue to the next meeting on June 4,, 2020. Commissioner Radner seconded. A roll call vote was taken, Foulds, Radner, Hafrey, Holmes, Gauthier, and Bugay.  All were in favor. 

· 142 Curve Street, Keith Mahony, Applicant – Paul Lindholm, Representative – Addition and deck on SFD in Riverfront Area and Buffer Zone to BVW (DEP #141-TBD). Mr. Lindholm was present for the applicant.
Mr. Lindholm stated that DEP had submitted comments that they would need to address before getting a file number. He showed the Commission a revised plan and a noted that he had submitted a new filing fee that would address Riverfront Area.  In the plan, he added control measures, construction sequencing, a planting list, a no stockpile zone.  The applicants were told by DPW they could apply to use a portion of the sidewalk for parking a dumpster. Mr. Lindholm had retained a hydrogeologist who provided mounding calculations.  The hydrogeologist recommended trenches to be used and placed as far away from the edge of slope as possible.  

Commissioner Bugay requested that crushed stone be placed under the deck. 

Commissioner Bugay moved to continue to the next meeting on June 4th. Commissioner Radner seconded. A roll call vote was taken, Foulds, Radner, Hafrey, Holmes, Bugay, and Gauthier.  All were in favor. 

Request for Modification to Negative Determination of Applicability – 45 Thomas Street.  Mr. Lindholm submitted a revised set of plans for a stick-built house of the same foundation as previously proposed. The square footage will be the same. Commissioner Bugay made a motion to approve the modification. Commissioner Radner seconded. A roll call vote was taken, Radner, Hafrey, Gauthier, Foulds, Bugay, and Holmes.  All were in favor. 

Minutes –4/15/20; 5/7/20 Meeting Minutes were approved as edited by Commissioner Radner and Commissioner Bugay. 

Meeting adjourned 10:47 PM.



Respectfully submitted, 
Renee Johnson, Administrator 
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